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MINUTES 

Cumberland Town Council Meeting 

Town Council Chambers 

MONDAY, February 25, 2019 

5:30 P.M. Finance Committee Budget Workshop 

 

 

7:00 P.M. Call to Order 

Present:   Councilors Bingham, Edes, Gruber, Stiles, Storey-King and Turner 

Tardy:     Chairman Copp (arrived at 8:27 P.M.) 

 

I. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

Motion by Councilor Gruber, seconded by Councilor Turner, to accept the February 11, 2019 meeting 

minutes as presented. 

VOTE:  6-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

 

II. MANAGER’S REPORT 

Curtis Ingraham presented Councilor Gruber with a donation of $1,000 to the food pantry.  The Fire 

Department collected donations for the food pantry during their Christmas tree sale and matched the 

donations. 

 

 

III. PUBLIC DISCUSSION 

John Law of 7 Baxter Lane said that he is here this evening on behalf of the Village Green neighborhood.  

Since the last Town Council meeting, Village Green is pleased to see that the Town Council has included a 

line item in the 2020 budget to relocate the brush and compost piles from the Public Works area.  Also, 

thank you to the Town Manager and Town Council members for moving up the construction schedule to 

this week to install new methane gas vents near the Public Works building and the adjacent landfill site.  

Village Green sincerely appreciates the Town Council’s concern for our community’s health and safety by 

addressing this a quickly as possible.  Mr. Law asked two questions: 

1)  Will the brush and compost piles be relocated in 2019, and 

2)  Will the salt shed and sand pile that is under a temporary permit be included in the 2020 budget and 

relocated in 2019? 

 

 Town Manager Shane responded that the Town Council has authorized moving the brush and compost pile 

in 2019.  We have started the permitting process with DEP and hope to be before the Planning Board in 

April for permitting of the site, which could take up to 6 months.  In regard to the funding for the sand and 

salt shed, that will not be included in the FY20 budget, it will be part of a bond included in the FY21 

budget.   

 

 

IV. LEGISLATION AND POLICY   
 

19 – 026 To hear a report from M.S.A.D. 51 Superintendent, Jeff Porter. 
M.S.A.D. Superintendent, Jeff Porter presented the following: 
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19 – 027 To hear a report from Steve Moriarty (Planning Board) re: amendments to Chapter 250 

(Subdivision). 

Steve Moriarty of the Planning Board reviewed the amendments.  The Planning Board voted unanimously last 

week to propose that the amendments included in the meeting materials this evening, as a replacement for the 

existing Chapter 250, which implements a conservation subdivision not as a mandate, but as an option in the two 

rural zones.  He said that he believes that this achieves the goals and purposes of the Comprehensive Plan, the 

public survey, and much of the input that the Council and Planning Board has heard over the years as to what kind 

of a Town we want to continue Cumberland to be.   

 

Councilor Bingham pointed out that under the conservation subdivision, a developer would get the same number 

of house lots that they would if they were building under a traditional development style.  There is no loss in the 

number of lots that can be developed based upon whichever model is used. This is an important detail for the 

public to know.  

 

19 – 028 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on amendments to Chapter 250 (Subdivision of 

Land) to include a Conservation Subdivision option, as recommended by the Planning Board.   
Vice-Chair Storey-King opened the Public Hearing. 

Public discussion: Mike Schwindt of the Conservation Subdivision Committee said that much thought and time 

has been put into this ordinance. The committee worked on it for the better part of 3 years and he thinks that it is 

ready “for prime time” and he recommended approval.  

  

Vice-Chair Storey-King closed the Public Hearing.  

 

Councilor Stiles pointed out a typo on page 23, section A, it reads RR1 twice (should read RR1 and RR2).  

 

Motion by Councilor Gruber, seconded by Councilor Edes, to amend Chapter 250 (Subdivision of Land) to include 

a Conservation Subdivision option, as recommended by the Planning Board, including the correction mentioned by 

Councilor Stiles.  

VOTE:  6-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

19 – 029 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on repealing Chapter 315 (Zoning), Section 43 

(Clustered, dispersed and traditional residential developments) of the Cumberland Code, as 

recommended by the Planning Board.  TABLED TO MARCH 11th  
Motion by Councilor Stiles, seconded by Councilor Bingham, to table. 

VOTE:  6-0  UNANIMOUS 
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19 – 030 To hear a report from the Fire Truck Committee. 

Chief Small, Deputy Chief Copp and Brian Cashin presented the following: 

 

 
 

  
 

  
 



  

TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 

FEBRUARY 25, 2019 
7 

 

  
 

  
 

  
 

  
 



  

TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 

FEBRUARY 25, 2019 
8 

 

  
 

  
 

  
 

 
 

 

 



  

TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 

FEBRUARY 25, 2019 
9 

 

 

Chairman Copp arrived at 8:27 P.M. 

 

Town Manager Shane said that this truck is scheduled for bond in the FY23 budget. 

 

Chairman Copp said that he looked the current truck over when it was up on the lift.  His opinion would be to “put 

a Band-Aid on it” for a couple of years and see how it goes.  If something happens to it in the meantime, we can 

deal with it then.  

 

19 – 031 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on a Credit Enhancement Agreement with Belted 

Cow Company. 
Town Manager Shane said that we are very excited to have Belted Cow Company’s headquarters here in 

Cumberland.  This lot is the one closest to Casco Bay Drive and they will be ready to break ground in the spring.  

Credit Enhancement Agreements allow businesses within our TIF districts to move and thrive in Cumberland.    

 

Jim Taylor of Belted Cow Company said that he started his company in 2004 and it is currently located near 

Yarmouth High School.  The company sells accessories such a belts and pet products.  They are looking forward 

to moving to Cumberland.  

 

Vice-Chair Storey-King opened the Public Hearing. 

Public discussion: none 

Vice-Chair Storey-King closed the Public Hearing. 

 

Motion by Councilor Stiles, seconded by Councilor Turner, to authorize a Credit Enhancement Agreement with 

Belted Cow Company for 50% of the annual taxes capped at 20 years or a maximum of $500,000, as 

recommended by the TIF Committee. 

VOTE:  7-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

 

19 – 032 To hold a Public Hearing to consider and act on a Credit Enhancement Agreement for Dr. Sean 

McCloy of Integrative Health Center of Maine. 

Town Manager Shane said that this was approved by the TIF committee back in 2014, but the project was put on 

hold until now.  Dr. McCloy has since found a tenant for his building, so it will be a shared space.  This is a 20 

year agreement for 50% of the property taxes.  

 

Vice-Chair Storey-King opened the Public Hearing. 

Public discussion: Dr. McCloy said that Integrative Health Center of Maine is a collection of different kinds of 

health care practitioners, both conventional and holistic medicine under one roof.  He is a medical doctor who 

practices family medicine.  It has been a long road, but they broke ground last year and they are hopeful to open in 

July.  He is looking forward to moving to Cumberland. 

Vice-Chair Storey-King closed the Public Hearing. 

 

Motion by Councilor Bingham, seconded by Councilor Stiles, to authorize a Credit Enhancement Agreement for 

Dr. Sean McCloy of Integrative Health Center of Maine for 50% of the annual taxes capped at 20 years or a 

maximum of $500,000, as recommended by the TIF Committee. 

VOTE:  7-0  UNANIMOUS 
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19 – 033 To authorize the Town Manager to execute an amended lease agreement with Rachel’s On the 

Green. 
Town Manager Shane explained that this is a 5 year agreement that is unique to us, in that additional 

improvements and maintenance to all the equipment and the facility will be the responsibility of the owners of 

Rachel’s.  Any improvements that they make will be financed over the 5 year term of the agreement and would 

become part of the facility and the payments would be pro-rated based on the number of months left on the lease. 

 

Motion by Councilor Bingham, seconded by Councilor Stiles, to authorize the Town Manager to execute an 

amended lease agreement with Rachel’s On the Green. 

VOTE:  7-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

 

19 – 034 To appoint members to an Ad Hoc Historical Society Building Committee.  

Motion by Councilor Copp, seconded by Councilor Turner, to appoint the following to the ad hoc Historical 

Society Building Committee: Carolyn Small and Linda Fulda from the Historical Society, Eli Rivers and Dave 

Echeverria from the Prince Memorial Library Advisory Board, and Councilors Gruber and Stiles as Council 

Liaisons. 

VOTE:  7-0  UNANIMOUS 

 

 

19 – 035 To hear a report from the Town Manager re: Budget FY2020. 

Town Manager Shane presented the following: 

 

 
 

 



  

TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 

FEBRUARY 25, 2019 
11 

 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 



  

TOWN COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 

FEBRUARY 25, 2019 
12 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 

V. NEW BUSINESS 

Councilor Bingham – in this internet age, there are very few things out there now that are holding 

communities together.  The one thing that is left is high school basketball, which unites communities, 

especially our rural communities.  Here in Cumberland, besides the Memorial Day parade, basketball 

is the other thing that gets 3,000 + community members out together, uniting all the generations. 

 

Councilor Gruber – he was elected Chairman once again to the Municipal Oversight Committee for 

the community involvement block grant.   

 

Councilor Edes – none 

 

Councilor Storey-King – nomination papers for Town Council and School Board seats are available 

on March 4th.  They are due back by April 8th.  

 

The Recreation office has tickets available for the playoff game in Augusta on Friday (Greely boys 

and girls basketball). 
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Chairman Copp – condolences to the Butterworth family. 

 

One of the transformers near his shop blew today, sending 440 volts into his building, frying every 

piece of equipment that had a circuit in it, including garage door openers and furnace. He commended 

the local contractors in Town who he called. David Small, Dews Doors and Chris DeSimone all 

showed up to help within 30 minutes of him calling them.  

 

Councilor Stiles – none 

 

Councilor Turner – there was an article in MMA’s Townsman magazine by George Mitchell that 

every American should read.  He wrote about when he was first elected Majority Leader and he 

immediately went to see Bob Dole, who was the Minority Leader at the time, and they became 

confidants over the years.  It is unfortunate that that atmosphere has lost its way these days.  

 

Town Manager Shane – at the next Council meeting the Council will appoint a new Department 

Head.  Peter Bingham has been promoted to Recreation Director.  Pete has done a phenomenal job 

with the Recreation Department, especially the after school program.  

 

Brian Bickford has accepted the position of Director of the Maine State Golf Association. We wish 

Brian well in his new job.  

 

Nick Plummer will be taking over as the Golf Operations Manager at Val Halla. He will also be 

working in the Recreation department when the golf course is closed.  Nick is a great young man with 

an exciting career ahead of him.  

 

VI. ADJOURNMENT 

Motion by Councilor Gruber, seconded by Councilor Edes, to adjourn. 

VOTE:  7-0  UNANIMOUS 

TIME:  9:49 P.M. 

 

Respectfully submitted by, 

 

 

Brenda L. Moore 

Council Secretary 


